DEVELOPMENT CONTROL COMMITTEE

FRIDAY, 21 AUGUST 2009 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor Mrs Parsons (Chairman), Councillors Bloxham, Clarke M, Mrs Farmer, Farmer P, Layden, McDevitt, Morton, Mrs Riddle, Mrs Rutherford and Scarborough
ALSO

PRESENT:
Councillor Allison attended part of the meeting having registered to speak in respect of the following applications:

· 07/1383 (Variation of Condition 2 of Planning Permission 06/1357 to allow for 400 Lux to meet the Lawn Tennis Association’s minimum level for club tennis) 
· 08/1254 (Removal of existing garage building and erection of convenience store and three residential units [revised proposals submitted on 7 July 2009])
· 09/0358 (Formation of car parking area to serve the proposed convenience store and two residential units subject of planning application Ref: 08/1254)
DC.58/09
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

An apology for absence was received from Councillor Mrs Glendinning.
DC.59/09
DECLARATION OF INTEREST

Councillor Layden declared a personal and prejudicial interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of application 09/0408.  The interest related to the fact that he is a City council representative on the board of Riverside, Carlisle.
DC.60/09
PUBLIC REPRESENTATIONS IN RESPECT OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS

The Head of Legal Services outlined, for the benefit of those members of the public present at the meeting, the procedure to be followed in dealing with rights to speak.

DC.61/09
CONTROL OF DEVELOPMENT AND ADVERTISING

RESOLVED - That the applications referred to in the schedule of applications under A, B, C and D be approved/refused/deferred, subject to the conditions as set out in the schedule of decisions attaching to these minutes.

(a)
Erection of a neighbourhood convenience store (464.5 sq.m), small retail unit (92.9 sq.m) with 9No residential flats above and associated parking Gates Tyres, 54 Scotland Road, Stanwix, Carlisle (Application 09/0507)
The Principal Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application.  He highlighted to Members that the applicant had submitted a Unilateral Undertaking, which is a legal agreement to secure a £3500 contribution to pay for the amendment to the Traffic Regulation Order.  
The wording of that agreement would need to be modified and therefore, the Officer recommended that Members grant “authority to issue” approval to enable this to be done.
A resident who had requested to speak did not attend, therefore the agent was advised that since he had no objections to which to reply he could not exercise his right to speak.
In consideration of the application a Member asked whether thought had been given to the possibility of harvesting surface water and asked that this issue be discussed with the applicant.  The Development Control Manager confirmed that talks would take place with the applicant.  
The Member also expressed concerns regarding the use of chimneys as part of the design.  The concern was that if the sat on a timber frame then the fire service had expressed their concerns in the past about the weight in the event of a fire.
Another Member expressed concern about why access to the external space and substation was outside the perimeter.  The Principal Development Control Officer advised that the access was within the bounds of the site and that the architect had been advised by United Utilities that access had to come from the highways.

The Member then sought assurance that finishing materials on the substation would be complementary to the remainder of the scheme.  The Principal Development Control Officer advised that it would.

A Member stated that he was unclear about the screening of the bin storage area.  The Principal Development Control Officer advised that the area would be screened from the visitors’ car park but was not clear whether the area would be screened from access points.  The Officer advised it would not be possible to use gates as a screen as this would impede vehicular access.  A Member suggested that the wall may be extended along Cheviot Road to screen the substation and bin area but was advised by the Development Control Manager that this could not be done as access was needed from the road.
In answer to a Member’s query the Principal Development Control Officer confirmed that the issues around contamination would be resolved by Condition 27.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Head of Planning and Housing Services be granted authority to issue approval subject to suitable amendment to the wording of the Unilateral Undertaking to secure a £3500 contribution to pay for the amendment to the Traffic Regulation Order; and
(2) The imposition of an additional condition that requires details of the proposed bin store to be submitted and agreed with the Local Planning Authority.
(b)
Variation of condition 2 of Planning Permission 06/1357 to allow for 400 Lux to Meet the Lawn Tennis Association’s minimum level for club tennis, Recreation Field, The Green, Dalston, Carlisle CA5 7QB (Application 07/1383)

The Principal Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application.  He advised that since the report was submitted there had been two further letters of objection received from the same local resident.  The first letter was included in the Supplementary Schedule and made reference to the extended Conservation Area and the recommended conditions.
The second letter was received after production of the Supplementary Schedule, and sought clarification regarding the Council’s policies in respect of pollution.  The letter highlighted Policy CP13 of the Carlisle District Local Plan and was not referred to in the report.
Policy CP13 stated that development would not be permitted where it would generate significant levels of pollution, including light pollution, which could not be satisfactorily mitigated within the development proposal or by means of planning conditions.  

Paragraph 3.63 of the supporting text highlighted that there were three main types of light pollution: sky glow, glare and light trespass.  Those types of light pollution were comparable to those identified in the Institute of Lighting Engineers guidance note for the “Reduction of Obtrusive Light”, albeit the guidance note referred to “source intensity” as opposed to “glare”.  An assessment against those types of light pollution was provided within the report.  
Having sought further guidance from the Council’s independent lighting consultant regarding the wording on the conditions, the Officer suggested that Condition 2 be re-worded to include reference to “a maximum average illuminance level” and that the illuminance level should not be “reduced (except for natural reductions in output due to weathering and aging”:

In respect of Condition 4, the Officer recommended that the addition of a sentence saying:

“These details shall provide for the provision of baffles.”  
In conclusion, the Officer reminded Members that it was requested that Members grant “authority to issue” approval subject to the applicant providing an amended lighting report that omitted the screening effect of the hedge, as that would enable to Council’s consultant to confirm beyond any doubt that the scheme complied with the Institute of Lighting Engineer’s guidance note.
A video of the tennis courts and surrounding area was shown to the meeting.
Mr Claxton was present at the meeting and made representations objecting to the application.  Planning permission was granted in 2007 allowing lighting at 200 lux.  It was inappropriate that two years later the Committee was considering a further application for 400 lux and felt this was inconsistent with the previous decision.  The only issue to change was that the Conservation Area had been extended and that should prompt the Committee to give greater consideration to the application.  It had become apparent that since 2007 a grant is available from the Lawn Tennis Association to increase the lighting to 400 lux and this is the reason the application has been submitted at this time.  Mr Claxton also advised Members that he was concerned that they did not have all of the information before them to make a decision.

Mr Craig (objector) was present at the meeting and also made representations objecting to the application.  If the application was approved the 400 lux would be intrusive and oppressive and increasing the lighting would increase the light intensity by 100% and it would be four times brighter than the lighting at Caldew School. This would cause discomfort and stress for the residents.  Mr Craig played tennis at the club and the current lighting was more than adequate for the level of tennis played.

A Ward Councillor was present at the meeting having registered a right to speak.  The tennis courts are close to residents back gardens and if the hedges were cut back as had been suggested that would make the situation worse.  He reiterated that the application was to obtain a grant from the Lawn Tennis Association and that it was not appropriate for tennis at the level played in Dalston.  Also the hours of use were later than those of the Multi Use Games Area and suggested that, if approval were given, the hours be restricted to 8:30pm.  He further suggested that if the lighting and noise levels proved to be acceptable then the issue could be re-submitted.  

Mr Timothy (agent) was present at the meeting and made representation in favour of the application.  In his submission he stated that 400 lux was the minimum standard requirement for club level tennis.  If the application were approved it would have no impact of the issues stated ie the Conservation Area, ecology or the bats.  With regard to residents’ living conditions assessments had been carried out by themselves and the Council’s independent consultant and both concluded that there would be no material difference to residents and asked that the application be accepted.  

The Principal Development Control Officer advised Members that the additional information referred to by Mr Claxton related to an assessment of the light pollution along the hedgerow and that information is to be provided by the applicant for review by the Council’s Independent Consultant hence the recommendation for “authority to issue”.

A number of Members reminded the Committee that the application approved in 2007 agreed that 200 lux was adequate lighting for a local tennis club and that nothing had changed to merit an increase to 400 lux.  

The Development Control Manager advised that since the meeting in 2007 the lighting specialist now commissioned by the Council has given detailed consideration but concludes that there would be little or no difference in terms of impact between 200 and 400 lux levels and that if the application were refused this information could not be used to substantiate that decision but would be likely to be used against the Council.

The Principal Development Control Officer advised that Members would not be justified in refusing the application on the grounds that lighting levels of sky glow, glare and light impact are within acceptable levels.

A Member added that the he disagreed that the proposal would not impact on residents and that there would be an adverse effect.

A Member said that he supported the application and that it would encourage people to have a healthy lifestyle.  

In response to a question from a Member the Development Control Manager advised that the lighting columns at Caldew School were higher than those proposed for this application, and that lighting was designed for the particular sport being played.  The Principal Development Control Officer confirmed baffles would be in place to prevent light spreading.

There was concern that the lights would be in use up to 9:00 pm or 10:00 pm depending upon the time of year and a Member asked if those times could be subject to a condition.  

The Head of Legal Services advised that Members should be mindful of the policies of the local plan and whether the proposal was detrimental to the local community, and that there was no evidence to show that this would be the case.  The imposition of any planning condition had to satisfy a number of tests, one of which was “necessity”.
A Member asked whether a temporary condition could be applied but was advised that temporary conditions could not be used in this situation.  

RESOLVED – (1) That permission be granted subject to “authority to issue” subject to the applicant providing an amended lighting report that omits the screening effect of the hedge located to the east of the tennis courts.  
(2) That amendments be made to the wording of Condition 2 to include reference to “a maximum average illuminance level” and that the illuminance level should not be “reduced (except for natural reductions in output due to weathering and aging” and Condition 4 to include the addition of a sentence saying:

“These details shall provide for the provision of baffles.”  

Councillors Scarborough, Bloxham and Morton abstained from taking part in the above decision
(c)
Removal of existing garage buildings and erection of convenience store and three residential units (revised proposals submitted on 7 July 2009), Ben Hodgson Bodyworks, Dalston Service Station, The Square, Dalston, Carlisle, CA5 7QA (Application 08/1254)
The Chairman advised that this application and the following application would be taken together as one would not be able to go ahead if the other was rejected.

The Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application.  
There was a presentation showing plans and a video of the site.  
The Officer advised that there had been further letters of objection that reiterated previous concerns that the building was too large and existing parking problems would be made worse.  

The Officer advised that most of the letters received were objecting to the proposal.  The application would provide an enhanced retail facility, the removal of an existing non-traditional building and the opportunity to reduce the demand for parking in The Square.  There would be environmental impacts on the character of the Dalston Conservation Area, the setting of Listed Buildings at 1 and 2 The Green and the living conditions of occupiers of adjacent and nearby residential properties.
Given the current use and situation on the site the Officer considered that the proposed development is of a form that is sympathetic to the character of the Conservation Area and Listed Buildings.  
The levels of traffic that would be generated by the development were not considered to be such as to cause significant disturbance to properties and it was explained that opening hours and delivery times would be restricted by condition.  

In conclusion, the Officer recommended that the application be approved subject to draft conditions relating to:

(1) The need to link the two developments (08/1254 and 09/0358)

(2) The requirements of County Highways

(3) Further work on ground contamination

(4) Submission and implementation of landscaping proposals (including tree protection barriers)

(5) Opening hours and delivery times

(6) Lighting details

(7) Details of external materials, and

(8) An archaeological evaluation.

The draft conditions were displayed on the screen during the presentation. 

Mr Oakley (objector) was speaking on behalf of Mr Keydon.  The objector was opposed to the application on the grounds of safety and the impact on the character of the Dalston Conservation Area.  The safety aspect related to the potential risk of fatalities and accidents in an area where there are two schools, from which pupils travelled to The Square during their lunch breaks.  There was already a problem with the police being unable to currently effectively enforce the weight limit of lorries in the village.

There was concern that in the present economic climate if the owners of the convenience store were to take economy measures or be taken over by another retail group, there was a risk that sometime in the future Dalston may have an empty building becoming a blight on appearance of the village.

With regard to the Dalston Conservation Area the objector felt that the development was of a much larger scale and was endeavouring to move into a different sector of the supermarket industry, catering for a wider rural area with more car park provision.  
Mr Dickinson (objector) stated that the sale of the Show Field land was not intended for parking.  The extension of the Conservation Area as shown in the Commercial Plan for Dalston for 2001-16 includes Glave Hill Garage, meaning that the garage is not in a commercial area.  

Previous objections to new businesses moving into Dalston have been disregarded and there was now a five year unresolved traffic and parking problem.  The present proposal would have an unacceptable detrimental impact on the surrounding area.

Mrs Nichol (objector) stated that the property in which she lived was a Grade II listed building and that the proposed development would have an unacceptable adverse effect on the property due to its proposed size.  There was concern about signage on the building that could have a detrimental effect on Dalston Square.  

The car park would greatly impact on the property as there were concerns about noise, light pollution and security.  There was also a problem with flooding and gabions supporting the slope in the car park start against the boundary of the property.  The effect of large vehicles reversing very close to the property would be quite distressing.  

Mrs Nichol stated that the garage site was sold for first time buyers.

A Ward Councillor was present at the meeting having registered a right to speak.  He questioned the need for the residential units but accepted the changes made during the consultation process.  The Ward Councillor had provided slides showing the boundary of the properties at 1 and 2 The Green and highlighted the effect the proximity of the car park would have on those properties and made suggestions for an alternative layout for the car park.  

The Ward Councillor showed photographs of the area under flood and suggested that the flood protection measures could be extended to cover the two properties most affected.

There was also a concern about security and suggested that a gate be installed on the in-road and that it be locked outside trading hours.

Mr Auld (Dalston Parish Council) highlighted the improvements to the original application and advised that the application had been discussed at a number of Parish Council meetings, and a public meeting attended by representatives from Co-Op, the developer, Cumbria Highways, Carlisle Planning and a number of residents.  The residents feel that the Parish Council would be happy to approve the principle of a new Co-Op store on the site but the addition of three residential units would make the development too large for the village.  The provision of only 15 parking spaces in the car park would be unlikely to prevent Co-Op customers from parking in other available areas.  

Mr Auld queried how trolleys taken to other sites used for parking would be removed and returned to the trolley park.  

Mr Auld stated that at a meeting of the Parish Council it was made clear that the inclusion of three residential units made the development too large and also that vehicular access was dangerous and asked Members to consider these resolutions.

With regard to the car park site Mr Auld added that the land around the base of the construction is prone to flooding.  There was concern about noise and congestion arising at the entrance and exit from the car park close to an already busy junction.  There was also concern about light pollution from the building and the car park.

The car parking currently available at Victory Hall is privately owned and there was concern that this would be used by people using the Co-Op, and that there were no guarantees that this would continue to be available to the public.  

Ms Hardy (Taylor and Hardy), speaking on behalf of the applicant stated that over the last eight months the applicant and their architects had made significant and fundamental changes to the scheme in response to concerns raised by Officers, statutory consultees such as English Heritage, Parish Council and members of the community.  In making these changes the applicant has striven to minimise the impact and maximise the benefits of the development.  It was noted that opening hours and delivery times would be restricted by conditions and there would be no access to residents when the store was closed.

A Member had concerns about the flooding in the area and issues around car parking.  He suggested that the decision should be deferred to gather further information about changes to the layout of the car park.  

A Member suggested an alternative to the wood panelling between the development and the neighbouring properties.  

A Member advised that while he was happy to support the convenience store he was concerned about the residential units on the basis that they would tower above the neighbouring residential units.

The Development Control Manager advised that information would be sought from the Environment Agency with regard to the flooding and the Highways with regard to vehicle manoeuvring within the car park.  

RESOLVED – (1) That the application be deferred to await a response from the Environment Agency and submission of alternative proposals in relation to the associated car park (09/0358)
(2) That a further report on the application be submitted at a future meeting of the Committee

(d)
Formation of car parking area to serve the proposed convenience store and two residential units subject of Planning Application Ref: 08/1254, land adjacent to Dalston Service Station, Dalston, Carlisle, CA5 7QA (Application 09/0358)
The Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application.  

There was a presentation showing plans and a video of the site.

This proposal was dealt with as part of the above application as one would not be able to go ahead if the other was rejected.

RESOLVED – (1) That the application be deferred to await a response from the Environment Agency and submission of alternative proposals in relation to the associated car park (09/0358)

(2) That a further report on the application be submitted at a future meeting of the Committee

(e)
Reconfiguration of existing bedsits/flats to provide 12No flats and 2 No houses; including the erection of entrance porches, two storey extensions to both side elevations and alterations to positioning of window openings, 1-21 West Hill House, St Martins Drive, Brampton, CA8 1TG (Application (09/0408)
Councillor Layden had declared a personal and prejudicial interest related to the fact that he is a City council representative on the board of Riverside, Carlisle and left the meeting while this item was discussed.
The Principal Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application.  The Officer advised that the standard condition that required the development to commence within three years had not been included, and asked that if Members were minded to approve the application that they agree to the inclusion of this condition.
In conclusion, the Officer recommended that the application be approved.
A Member suggested that the application be deferred as while he supported the proposal there were concerns with access and the size and layout of the apartments.  Other members felt that an opportunity has been lost to improve the lives of those people who would take up this accommodation and suggested that Flat 1 should be used as a communal lounge area/
The Head of Legal Services reminded Members that the decision whether to agree/defer should be based on land use/planning issues and not social housing policy.

Members agreed to defer consideration of the application to consider alterations to the internal layout of the accommodation.

The Chairman advised that as it had been agreed to defer the decision those people who had registered a right to speak could do so at this meeting or at a future meeting.

Mr Aldersey (objector) decided to speak at this meeting and stated that the loss of sheltered housing may set a precedent for other sheltered housing to be closed within the Riverside Group.  This would affect many elderly disabled people and this scheme would put the new build in a legal term the Right to Buy as the properties were being offered to mature 50 plus residents.  He asked whether there had been consultation with Social Services which may face having to look after those elderly people in adapted properties.  He was also concerned about the Careline service and whether attempts had been made to secure funding to continue the warden service.  

There was also concern about the lack of disabled parking spaces in the area, and whether asbestos would be present in the building and the effect it would have on residents remaining in the building while work was being carried out.

Mr Brooks (Agent) decided to speak at a future meeting.  

RESOLVED – (1) That the application be deferred for the applicant to consider alterations to the internal layout of the accommodation to ensure that it complies with the requirements of Policy CP15 of the Carlisle Local Plan
(2) That a further report on the application be presented at a future meeting of the Committee

Councillor Layden returned to the meeting.

(f)
Single storey side extension to provide function room, WC facilities and disabled access, Reading Room, Hayton, Brampton, CA8 9HT (Application 09/0517)
The Development Control Manager submitted his report on the application.  

A video was presented to enable Members to understand the location and surroundings 

The Officer advised that as there was some confusion with regard to the opening hours, particularly on a Saturday – to 3:00am Sunday morning – clarification had been sought since all the evidence indicated that current users of the Reading Room are mainly day time users with limited evening activity eg Brownies and WI.  The application includes additional space as a “function room” which might indicate that the premises could be used for uses different to those at present.  There would potentially be considerable noise, nuisance and disturbance to adjacent and nearby residents during late night/early morning activity within the premises or from patrons leaving the premises at the end of the function/event.
The Officer further advised that no provision had been made for any form of off-street parking to support the intended use and that anyone using the venue would have to park on the street and that could result in high levels of disturbance and noise.  The Highway Authority did not oppose the application but asked that a condition requiring a Travel Plan be imposed.  

The development of the site would mean the removal of a Copper Beech tree that was the subject of a Tree Preservation Order that Members would need to consider in making their decision.

In conclusion the Development Control Manager recommended that the application be refused on the grounds of potential anti-social hours, the absence of off street parking and the loss of the tree.
Mrs Jasper (objector) stated that residents were concerned about the extension to the Reading Rooms as the front of the building is on a narrow and busy road and just below a blind bend.  There were already concerns about the volume of traffic within the village and as more housing development is expected in the future there would be an increase in traffic.

Mrs Jasper advised that residents use roadside parking for parents dropping off children for pre-school and this had caused problems with vehicles being damaged and a driveway being blocked.  

There was also concern about the late opening hours for functions and that those times would have a seriously detrimental effect on the lives of the residents who live directly opposite, as would the noise from the building itself.

With regard to the Copper Beech tree it was felt that with the felling of the tree a piece of village history would be lost.  The area for the pre-school children to play in would be reduced.  While there was sympathy for the WI who were keen for the money raised from the sale of their old meeting hall to be used for the good of the village it was felt that should be regarded as a separate issue.  At a meeting of the Hayton villagers in 2008, 90% were against the development on the grounds of unsuitability of the site due to concerns about overparking and road traffic issues.
Mr Page (agent) informed that Hayton Reading Rooms had become the beneficiary of a substantial endowment from the sale of the WI’s old building and that the money was required to be spent on a community facility.  It was felt that the extension to the Reading Rooms was a prudent use of those funds.  The applicant was willing to accept a condition limiting its usage to the current occupied hours and it was anticipated that there would be no increase in usage that would lead to an increase in roadside parking.  Mr Page advised that any help in regard to obtaining funds to provide car parking facilities would be welcome.

With regard to the Copper Beech tree Mr Page stated that the benefits of the extension to the Reading Rooms had to be balanced against the tree remaining on the site.  He stated that as the tree matures and grows it would cause physical damage and risk to the building and occupants and eventually it would have to be dealt with and that revised application with the extension in front of the Nursery Room would be submitted if this application were refused.
RESOLVED – That permission be refused for the reasons stated in the Schedule of Applications attached to these Minutes.
(g)
Change of use from residential to use Class D1, 3 Chiswick Street, Carlisle, CA1 1HQ (Application 09/0538)
The Assistant Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application.  The Officer advised that a letter of objection had been received and was included in the Supplementary Schedule.
Since preparation of the Supplementary Schedule a further letter of objection had been received containing comments from 17 neighbouring residents.  No new issues had been raised with comments largely reiterating the concerns already expressed within the report, particularly in respect of existing parking problems and opposition, in principle, to the loss of a residential property from the street.

In conclusion, the Officer requested that, if Members were mindful to approve the application, that condition 2, which related to external finishes, be removed as no external works were proposed to the building and conditions covering the internal works were attached to the associated Listed Building Consent, which followed in the schedule.
RESOLVED – That permission be granted.
(h)
Change of use from residential to use Class D1, including removal of internal wall and widening of doorway, removal of door and frame and installation of platform lift and fixing of wall plaque (LBC), 3 Chiswick Street, Carlisle, CA1 1HQ (Application 09/0539)
The Assistant Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application and recommended that the application be granted
RESOLVED – That permission be granted.
(i)
Extension to sand and gravel workings onto land comprising a Motocross Arena with restoration to agriculture and woodland, Low Gelt Quarry, Low Gelt Bridge, Brampton, Carlisle, CA8 1SY (Application 09/9033)
The Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application, which had been brought for determination of the Development Control Committee at the request of the Chair of the Committee and the Portfolio Holder for Infrastructure, Environment and Transport.  The Officer advised that the application sought consent for an extension to the existing quarry onto the adjacent land that was currently used as a motocross circuit.  The Officer then presented video footage of the area.
In conclusion the Officer advised that there was no objection the granting planning permission subject to suitably worded conditions that required the provision of an aftercare and maintenance scheme; restricted the operating hours; imposed noise level restrictions; and required further investigation of bat and badger habitats and provided suitable mitigations measures.

The Chairman advised that this is a County Council application and that the City Council were consultees only. 
A Member requested that the County Council be quite vigilant about conditions relating to re-instatement of the land and that hedges indigenous to the area be planted.  

A Member was concerned about the right of way that crosses through the site and requested that safeguards be put in place that would maintain the right of way.

RESOLVED – That the observations stated in the Schedule of Applications attached to these Minutes be made to the County Council
(j)
Erection of detached dwelling with detached garage, land adjacent to Wreay Syke Cottage, Wreay, Carlisle, CA4 0RL (Application 09/0441)
The Development Control Manager submitted his report on the application as it required Members’ authorisation for the preparation and entering into by the applicant and the Council of a deed of Variation to an existing S106 Agreement for the reasons that were set out in the report.  
In conclusion, the Officer recommended that the application be granted.
RESOLVED – That authority be given to the Head of Planning and Housing Services to issue approval for the proposal subject to the prior attainment of a Deed of Variation, to the existing S106 Agreement relating to the site, ensuring that the occupation of the dwelling is restricted to at least one person who meets the “Qualifying Person” definition within the existing S106 Agreement but that the Deed of Variation otherwise removes the “affordable” categorisation
(k)
Revised siting of multi purpose agricultural building with associated midden and hard surface area, Yew Tree Farm, Fenton, CA8 9JZ (Application 09/0184)
The Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application, which was recommended for approval.  The Officer advised that a further letter of objection had been received and was included in the Supplementary Schedule.  The author of the letter questioned the siting of the proposed building and suggested that it could be better sited adjacent to Yew Tree Farm.  A revised landscaping plan included in the Supplementary Schedule showed the inclusion of oak and ash species.  The Council’s Landscape Officer has confirmed that there was no objection to the latest landscape scheme.  
The officer recommended the application for approval but with the removal of Condition 2, which required the submission of a landscaping scheme, but the retention of Condition 3, which required its implementation.

RESOLVED – That permission be granted in accordance with the Officer’s recommendation.
(l)
Erection of conservatory to rear elevation, 293 London Road, Carlisle, CA1 2QW
The Assistant Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application, which was recommended for approval

RESOLVED – That permission be granted.
(m)
Redevelopment of former scrapyard for mixed workshop use, including B1, B2 and B8 uses (Revised Application), Warwick Mill Business Village, Warwick Mill, Warwick bridge, Carlisle, CA4 8RR (Application 09/0312)
The Development Control Manager submitted his report.  The Officer advised that the description of the application had been clarified, since as submitted it sought approval for a “blanket” B1 use together with uses within Classes B2 and B8.  However, Class B1 had three parts of which part B1(a) relating to “office” use had to satisfy the sequential test ie city centre sites as first preference, edge of centre next and out of centre as a last resort.  Policy DP1 of the adopted District Local Plan defined a spatial strategy for development in the district and looked to locate new retail, office and leisure within the urban area, or within the key service centres of Brampton and Longtown.  Since the proposed site did not meet the sequential test B1(a) use would not be appropriate and the applicants had now revised the description of the proposal so it only related to B1(b), B1(c), B2 and B8 uses.
The Officer advised that while the District Local Plan Policy EC3 encouraged new office development within locations identified as a primary office area it reinforced the principle that other proposals for office development would require to satisfy the sequential test set out in Policy DP1.  Other Policies reflect further spatial priorities for development.
The Officer advised that Natural England had been provided with ecological information it required and had now confirmed that it supported the conclusions of the Council’s Habitats Regulations Assessment that those proposals would have “no significant effect” on the River Eden SAC and SSSI, consistent with RSS PoliciesDP7 and EM1(b) and District Local Plan Policies DP7, CP2 and LE2.
The Officer further advised that the Highways Agency had reviewed the likely traffic implications and considerations which would arise from the development and its response highlighted that there is no objection in principle but recommended 3 planning conditions: the design and construction details of a range of improvement for the junction of Mill Lane with the A60 Trunk Road; the delays the bringing into use of the development until those works have been executed and the imposition of a maximum gross floor space limit on the size of any unit so that it reduces likelihood of larger service vehicles using the access.  The applicants would also be required to enter into a S278 Agreement under the Highways Act in order to pledge the future financial contributions for the trunk road modifications and bus stop re-instatement and re-location.
A further comment related to the existence of a substandard access which affords connection with the A69 adjacent to the Church at Warwick Bridge and suggested that the Council investigate a S106 Agreement with the proposed developer prohibiting the general use of that access in connection with the proposed future use of the workshops.  It was noted that the access road was not within the current applicants’ control.  
The Officer advised that the application layout indicated that the access was not envisaged to serve the development and gates were indicated on the plan together with the notation “emergency access only”.  On that Basis it was considered that a S106 Agreement would not be necessary but that a planning condition, precluding the use of that access other than in emergencies, could suffice.

In conclusion, the Development Control Manager recommended the application for approval subject to the imposition of the conditions as recommended by the Highways Agency together with other appropriate planning conditions dealing with related matters.
RESOLVED – That permission be granted.
SUSPENSION OF COUNCIL PROCEDUE RULE
It was noted that the meeting had been in progress for three hours and it was moved and seconded, and

RESOLVED – That Council Procedure Rule 9 in relation to the duration of meetings be suspended in order that the meeting could continue over the time of three hours.
DC.62/09
PROPOSED TREE PRESERVATION ORDER 246 – FOULSIKE WOOD, CUMREW, CARLISLE 
The Landscape Architect/Tree Officer submitted Report DS.65/09 concerning Tree Preservation Order No. 246 made on 24 June 2009 to protect an ancient woodland site at Cumrew.  

The Landscape Architect/Tree Officer outlined the background to the matter and objections received, together with Officers’ comments in response thereto. 

Whilst it was accepted that it would be necessary to consider works to the woodland in accordance with good forestry practice, the Tree Preservation Order did not prevent this, and in ensuring that the site remained woodland ensured that it continued to provide the valuable ecological and biodiversity resource that ancient woodland sites provided.
Having duly considered the objections and having weighed those objections against the present and future amenity value of the woodland, it was considered that it would provide a significant level of public amenity for a significant period of time and therefore merited the protection afforded by a Tree Preservation Order.

It was therefore recommended that the Order should be confirmed without modification.

Following discussion, it was moved and seconded that the Tree Preservation Order be confirmed without modification.

RESOLVED – That Tree Preservation Order 241 be confirmed without modification.

The Chairman thanked Colin Godfrey for his work in Development Control as he was leaving the authority.
[The meeting ended at 1:20 pm]
